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The meeting of the School Committee was held at 6:30 P.M. on Thursday, February 16, 2017 at the Central Middle School with the following members present:  D. Maurer, Chair; S. McCarthy, Vice-Chair; M. Christie, S. MacNeill (joined the meeting at 6:40 P.M.) and R. Meredith-Warren.  Also present was Dylan Oesch-Emmel, Student Representative, and Dr. Les Olson, Superintendent of Schools.
D. Maurer called the meeting of the School Committee to order at 6:30 P.M. 
A. Pledge of Allegiance
B. Action to Approve the Minutes of:
January 30, 2017
ACTION:  A motion was made by M. Christie and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to approve the minutes of January 30, 2017. The motion was approved 4-0. 
C. Approval of Warrant

ACTION:  A motion was made by S. McCarthy and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to approve Bill Warrant #17-15 in the amount of $458,762.28.  The motion was approved 4-0.  
D. Student Representative
Dylan Oesch-Emmel reported on the following: 
· The five day weekend due to the snow days 
· Outreach Club sold flowers for Valentine’s Day
· Advisory Group meetings
· The postponement to March 13th of the induction into the National Honor Society due to a snow day
E. Public Comment
None
F. Superintendent Search – Update

R. Meredith-Warren reported that the search is nearing the end of the six month process.  Site visits to finalists’ school districts have been completed.  Each finalist will spend a day in Stoneham the week of February 27th, followed by an interview that evening.

Chairman Maurer announced that we are down to three finalists.  Dr. Kimberly Shaver-Hood from Wareham has withdrawn.
Mike Gilbert from MASC outlined the logistics for the week of February 27th.  At 5:30 on each of the interview days, the community will have an opportunity to meet the finalist.  An interview will follow at 6:30 P.M.

Monday, February 27, 2017:
Dr. Brad Jackson, Superintendent Holliston Public Schools

Wednesday, March 1, 2017:

Dr. John Macero, Superintendent Winthrop Public Schools


Thursday, March 2, 2017:
Mr. Thomas Martellone, Principal, Fiske Elementary, Lexington
Following the final interview, the Committee will deliberate and vote on the next Superintendent of Schools.
R. Meredith-Warren outlined the schedule for each of the finalists.  Each finalist will visit the High School, Middle School and one elementary school.  The Committee agreed that all three interviews would be taped and shown after the selection.  The deliberations and vote will be televised live.

At this point, the Committee discussed their site visits.  M. Christie and S. McCarthy reported on their visit to Holliston Public Schools, R. Meredith-Warren and S. MacNeill reported on their visit to Winthrop Public Schools and M. Christie and D. Maurer reported on their visit to Lexington Public Schools.  All members reported that they were impressed with each of the finalists and felt they had three very strong candidates.  
Chairman Maurer will extend invitations to the Town Administrator, Board of Selectmen, Finance Committee, Police Chief, Fire Chief, Chamber of Commerce and other interested town boards to attend the scheduled luncheons and meet the finalists.  
The Committee will complete reference checks for each of the finalists before February 28th.
G. Discussion of 2017-2018 Budget
The Principals and Program Supervisors were present at the meeting to discuss general programs and budget issues.
Maura Donoghue and Sharon Bird reported on ELA and EnVision Math.  Both of these programs have been enhanced with the addition of a Reading Coach and a Math Coach.  Sarah Hardy and David Ljungberg will be present at the March meeting to report on Science and Social Emotional needs of students.  When asked by the Committee what they felt was important to include in the FY18 budget, the principals agreed that more resources in literacy were needed, especially in non-fiction; and more support in social emotional issues.   
Christopher Banos reported on the STEM program, Grade 5 Foreign Language, new Civics program in Grade 8, and Art and Music programs.  A teacher-driven new Branching Out program that awards students for acts of kindness has been very successful.  Mr. Banos also reported on the positive influence of the School Resource Officer in the building. 
Donna Cargill reported on Advisory Group meetings and the addition of The Nan Program in the Health classes.  This program deals with recognizing stress, anxiety, emotional trauma and suicide.  Department updates for English, Mathematics, Science and Social Studies were included in the packet.  When asked by the Committee what she felt was important to include in the FY18 budget, Mrs. Cargill said that her key issue is the need to expand sections at the High School and an increase of .3 Adjustment Counselor.  
H. Approval of High School Program of Studies

Dr. Olson summarized the following changes to the 2017-2018 Program of Studies:

· BUSINESS AND TECHNOLOGY EDUCATION:  AP Computer Science Principles (new course) 
· DISTANCE LEARNING:  Online courses through an accredited virtual course provider
· ENGLISH:  English for English Language Learners (new course)
· FINE ARTS: Change:  - Count final grade from Spartan Band or Chorale in annual CPA and class rank.

· MATHEMATICS: Change Senior Integrated Math to Integrated Mathematics and change Senior Advanced Mathematics to Advanced Mathematics.

· SCIENCE: Change prerequisites in Chemistry Honors, Chemistry Intensive and Chemistry Comprehensive.

· SOCIAL STUDIES: Change prerequisite for Early U. S. History Honors

· SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY, ENGINEERING, MATHEMATICS (STEM): Applying Mathematics in Chemistry (new course); change description for Introductory Medical Science.

ACTION:  A motion was made by S. MacNeill and seconded by M. Christie to approve the above changes to the High School Program of Studies for 2017-2018.  The motion was approved 5-0.
I. Approval of Donation

Dr. Olson recommended approval of a $1,000 donation from Stoneham Little League to the Athletic Department to be used on the baseball field.  
ACTION:  A motion was made by M. Christie and seconded by S. MacNeill to accept the donation from Stoneham Little League to the Athletic Department.  The motion was approved 5-0.
J. Approval of Youth Risk Behavior Survey
Dr. Olson reported that the Superintendents of the Middlesex League received a $40,000 grant award from Lahey Health to administer a common Massachusetts Youth Risk Behavior Survey that will provide a common set of regional norms that would be more meaningful than the currently available state norms.  It is hoped that this process can be completed this spring with results being received this summer so that we can start targeting instruction in the fall.  
This survey would replace the Communities that Care Survey that was completed in November 2015.  As with that survey, parents would have the right to have their children opt out of the survey.  The survey will be available on our website for parents to review.

This data would inform not only our local health education curricula but would also provide critical data for the work of the Stoneham Substance Abuse Coalition.  It will also be helpful in writing grants and identifying what key areas we need to focus on.

Dr. Olson requested a vote of approval and support for Stoneham to participate in this regional grant activity and survey, grades 8-12.  Dr. Olson also recommended that Questions #35-38 on page 7 be eliminated from the Grade 8 survey.

ACTION:  A motion was made by S. McCarthy and seconded by S. MacNeill to approve the participation in Massachusetts Youth Risk Survey, as recommended by the Superintendent.  The motion was approved 5-0.

K. Discussion/Correspondence/New Items

S. MacNeill reported that the showing of the movie Hungry Heart at the Stoneham Public Library has been indefinitely postponed due to licensing issues.  
D. Maurer reported that he attended a discussion at Seem Collaboration with Kathy Martin and representatives from Operations Research Center to talk about STEM programs.  He looks forward to discussing this further when Kathy Martin presents at the March meeting.

M. Christie announced that the SBCEF will hold their annual Character Breakfast on March 4th at the High School and the Trivia Bee on March 24th at the Robin Hood School. 

L. Superintendent’s Report

Dr. Olson reported on the following:
· The Robin Hood sprinkler system was inspected this week and it was determined that it was not as catastrophic as initially thought and there is no need to move ahead with a complete replacement.  The money for this project was approved by the Capital Committee.  Dr. Olson will inform them that that this project can be removed.  It is hoped that the Capital Committee will reinstate the request for a High School Feasibility Study.
· Dr. Olson will go before the Board of Selectmen on March 7, 2017 for approval of MSBA Application for the High School.  This will be Stoneham’s fifth application. A total of 435 applications have been submitted to MSBA and only 74 have been accepted.  Out of these 74, only 21 have been for high schools.  Because the chances of being accepted are 1 in 20, it may be best to move ahead on our own.  Dr. Olson will request School Committee approval for the MSBA application on March 9th.

· A draft Town Budget was released late this afternoon.  It is expected that it will be formally presented at the next Board of Selectmen meeting.

M. Adjourn
ACTION:  A motion was made by M. Christie and seconded by S. McCarthy to adjourn at 8:35 P.M.  The motion was approved unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted

Les E. Olson, Superintendent of Schools
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